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[bookmark: _Hlk120783699]MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF LIBRARY COMMISSIONERS MONTHLY REGULAR MEETING

Date		:	Thursday, December 5, 2024

Time		:	10:00 A.M.

Place		:	Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners Offices
			Boston, MA  

Board			 
Present	:	Vicky Biancolo, Chair; Timothy Cherubini, Vice-Chair; Karen Traub, Secretary; 
			Kate Chang; George Comeau, Esq.; Debby Conrad; Joyce Linehan; Jessica Vilas Novas
		 	

[bookmark: _Hlk126646380]Staff Present:
Maureen Amyot, Director; Heather Backman, Library Building Specialist; Jessica Branco Colati, Preservation Specialist; Andrea Bono-Bunker, Library Building Consultant; Tracey Dimant, Head of Operations & Budget / Business Office; Susan Faiella, Accountant; Robert Favini, Head of Library Advisory & Development / Government Liaison; Al Hayden, Library Advisory Specialist; Rachel Masse, Assistant to the Director; Cate Merlin, Head of State Programs; June Thammasnong, Communications Specialist

Staff Zoom:
Celeste Bruno, Communications Director; Terry D'Angelo, Administrative Assistant / Business Office; Tanesha Deane, Contract Specialist; Allyson Dowds, Consultant to Special Populations; Lyndsay Forbes, Project Manager & Grants Specialist; Jennifer Inglis, State Aid Specialist; Jaccavrie McNeely, Electronic Services Specialist; Aparna Ramachandran, Data Analyst / IT Support Specialist

Observers Present: 
Sarah Jackson, Boston Public Library
[bookmark: _Hlk94777859]
Observers Zoom:
Farah  Ameen, Jones Library Trustee/Amherst, MA; Courtney Andree, Mass Center for the Book; Ellen Anselone, Jones Library / Amherst; Paul Bockelman, Amherst; Rita Burke, Amherst Resident; Claudia Canale-Parola, Jones Library, Amherst; Richard Carpenter, Jones Library/Amherst; Kathleen Carroll, Amherst; Eileen Chandler, CLAMS; Kim Charlson, Watertown Perkins Library; Betsey Dick; Jones Library / Amherst; Helena Donovan, Amherst; Lee Edwards, Jones Library; Tamson Ely, Jones Library, Amherst; Kelly Erwin, Amherst; Kent Faerber, Jones Library – Amherst; Jared Freedman, Sen. Jo Comerford’s Office; Deborah Lang Froggatt, MA School Library Association; Meg Gage, Amherst, MA; Eugene Goffredo, Amherst Library – Trustee; Warren Graham, Amherst; Arlie Gould, Amherst; Hilda Greenbaum, Amherst jones library; Lynn Griesemer; Amherst Town Council President and District 2 Councilor; Ginny Hamilton, Amherst Jones Library; Lee Anne Hooley, WPL-TBL Worcester; Mary Hoyer, Amherst Jones Library; Maria Kopicki, Amherst resident; Rob Kusner, Former Town of Amherst Select Board Member; Kathy Lanza, Jones/Amherst; Nat Larson, Jones Library / Amherst; Jeff Lee, Amherst; Marie Letarte; Clinton; Judith Luddy, Jones Library – Amherst; Kathy Lussier, NOBLE; Elizabeth Toms Matthews, Jones Library; Peggy Matthews-Nilsen, Jones Library Amherst MA; Sarah McKee, Jones Library/Amherst; Philip McNulty, Minuteman Library Network; Betsy Meaden, MLS; Scott Merzbach, Daily Hampshire Gazette newspaper; Robert Peirent, Amherst ; Josephine Penta, Jones Library; Lisa Perlbinder, Amherst Jones Library; Dale Peterson, Amherst; Carol Kinsey Pope, Jones Library, Amherst; Mickey Rathbun, Jones Library/Amherst, MA; Nancy Reeves, Jones Library/Amherst; Austin Sarat, Amherst; Anita Sarro, Amherst; Sharon, Sharry, Amherst; Grace Simmons, Office of Rep. Domb; David Slater, OCLN; Lily Stowe-Alekman, Representative Mindy Domb, Amherst; Adrienne Terrizzi, Jones Library, Amherst; Linda Wentworth, Jones Library, Amherst; Katherine Whitcomb, Jones Library, Amherst; Cheryl Zoll, Jones Library, Amherst

Meeting called to order by Chair Biancolo
Chair Conrad called the meeting to order at 10:00 A.M.  

Roll Call of Commissioners

Commissioner Traub stated that she is required to take a roll call of Commissioners to comply with the Open Meeting Law for hybrid meetings. 


	
	Commissioner Cherubini- Present 
	Commissioner Linehan- Present 

	Commissioner Biancolo - Present
	Commissioner Comeau- Present
	Commissioner Traub- Present 

	Commissioner Chang - Present Zoom
	Commissioner Conrad- Present 
	Commissioner Vilas Novas- Present 




APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING: 
DECEMBER 5, 2024

Chair Biancolo asked if there were any corrections to the December 5, 2024 as presented.

No corrections were needed. 

CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Biancolo presented the following report:

November 11-13: Alex Reczkowski, director of the Berkshire Athenaeum, planned a tour of 10 Berkshire County libraries + one in Hampden County to welcome Maureen Amyot as the new Executive Director of the MBLC. Alex kindly extended the invitation to commissioners, and I was lucky enough to have the opportunity to attend the entire tour. We visited public, special, and academic libraries and archives. I learned something everywhere we went, and with every conversation. We have discussed the many challenges that libraries face, but we were reminded that in the small, rural libraries those challenges are compounded by physical isolation, low pay, limited access to technology and internet access, outdated and insufficient infrastructure, limited funding from municipalities that have smaller budgets with less financial resilience, and a lack of time, which keep library staffers isolated and unable to engage in professional development and advocacy. We have a lot to do.

I want to heartily thank Alex as well as all of the library directors, staff members, friends and trustees who welcomed us so warmly. I am reluctant to identify highlights because every library is marvelous in its own way, and taught me something. 

November 15: I attended the New England Teen Summit, virtual, a free event open to library staff across New England, focused on empowering teen services in libraries. Begun years ago as an initiative of the Massachusetts Library System, it has grown and evolved into a partnership with the Rhode Island Office of Library and Information Services, the Vermont Department of Libraries, the State Libraries of Connecticut, Maine, and New Hampshire, and MLS. I particularly enjoyed the presentation by Cara Bean, a cartoonist and educator, who offered creative approaches to supporting teens' emotional well-being through art.

November 21: I attended a webinar presented by Project Manager & Grants Specialist Lyndsay Forbes, Consultant to Special Populations Ally Dowds, and Preservation Specialist Jess Colati, on Library Services and Technology Act (LSTA) funds provided by the Institute of Museum and Library Services (IMLS) to support a variety of programs. The team took us from the origin of LSTA through the current process and timeline. I was impressed with the critical thinking that has gone into a big change adopted by MBLC, from what was a pretty specific list of possible grants into what are now three categories only, Explore, Impact, Inspire. These categories are delineated by how complicated, expensive, and time consuming the project will be. The team hopes that this change will encourage libraries to think deeply about the needs of their communities, and sprout a project idea from those needs, rather than the other way around.

November 21: I attended the virtual monthly meeting of the Central Mass Library Advocates: Jason Homer of the Worcester Public Library will once again fly in to Washington DC, by request of the ALA for their advocacy event, which I believe will be in March. Also, if you haven’t heard, I am pleased to share that our own Maria McCauley, Director of Cambridge Libraries, is running for president of the American Library Association (ALA). If you are a member of ALA, please log on to the ALA website on March 10, 2025 and vote.

November 22: I attended the monthly meeting of the MLA Legislative Committee.

November 22: I attended a webinar from the American Library Association: Standing Up for Libraries: 2024 Election Implications and Next Steps. Their message was to stay involved on the local level.

November 26: I attended the monthly virtual meeting of the MBLC executive board.

December 3: I met virtually with the construction subcommittee and Maureen.

Upcoming: Legislative breakfasts; the calendar has started to fill, so please take a look and attend as many as you are able.


COMMISSIONER ACTIVITIES  

Commissioner Cherubini
· November 11-13, 2024:  Accompanied Director Amyot and Commissioners Biancolo, Chang, and Traub on visits to several western MA libraries
· November 15 and 18, 2024: Participated in strategic planning sessions for the Massachusetts Library System (MLS). The first was virtual and open to MLS members. The second was in-person for the MLS Executive Board
· November 22, 2024:  Attended the regular meeting of the Massachusetts Library Association Legislative Committee, held online.
· November 26, 2024:  Attended the online meeting of the MBLC Executive Committee

Commissioner Comeau
· December 3- Attended meeting about Construction

Commissioner Linehan
· December 3- Attended meeting about Construction

Commissioner Traub
· November 12 - Visited the following libraries as part of Director Amyot’s welcome tour: Milne Public Library in Williamstown, Hancock Shaker Village, Richmond Free Public Library, Great Barrington Public Library, Mason Branch, Stockbridge Library, Austen Riggs Center Library & Archives
· November 13 - Tour continued with visits to the Monterey Public Library, Jacob's Pillow archive, and the Porter Memorial Library in Blandford
· November 14- Western Mass Library Advocates monthly meeting. Congratulations to outgoing president Nicole Daviau and rising president Abby Baines. Welcome back Joe Rodio as Vice President and board member Jean Canosa Albano. Updates and reports were given and legislative breakfast season was discussed
· November 18 - Attended virtual office hours hosted by Al Hayden, Library Advisory specialist
· November 26 - Executive Board meeting
· December 2  - I presented a program entitled “Who was Elizabeth Putnam Sohier and why is there a room named for her?”  for the Beverly public library Monday Mornings series. https://beverlypubliclibrary.org/events/monday-mornings/
· December 3 -Mass Library Trustee Association monthly meeting. 
The board reflected on the annual meeting which took place in October and had over 70 attendees. Feedback was that Jason Homer of the Worcester Public Library and MBLC's Rob Favini were excellent speakers who shared useful information and trustees especially enjoyed the panel discussion. Logistics for next year were discussed. All agreed that the social hour was beneficial, and a lot of networking took place. 
  	Planning for recruitment of volunteers and board members was discussed. 
  	Congratulations to Patrick Hollenbeck of Great Barrington for being chosen as Trustee of the Year and to the following trustees who were nominated for the award:

Matthew Bruun, Fitchburg Public Library
Anne Chang, Acton Public Library
Ruby Chang, Great Barrington
Carolyn Coffey, Paul Pratt Memorial Library
Adam Delmolino, Robbins Library
Kathy Keohane, Belmont Public Library
Rena Klebart, Webster Public Library
Stan Limpert, Stevens Memorial Library
Carol Lohe, Public Library of Brookline
Richard Mahoney, Woburn Public Library
Gloria Parkinson, Bigelow Free Public Library
Stephanie Pasha, Worcester Public Library
Suzanne Piscitello, Lawrence Public Library
Donna Richards, Pollard Memorial Library
Richard Sheeran, Haverhill Public Library
Ruth Sullivan, Richards Memorial Library (North Attleboro)
Matt Toth, Auburn Public Library
John Tramondozzi, Malden Public Library
John Whalen, Millicent Library

Commissioner Vilas Novas
· November 18- Met with CultureAlly to share about hiring practices in libraries, joined by Anna Bognolo


DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Director Amyot presented the following report: 

Statement from the Director
A library program was held back in October that impacted many of us, but deeply affected the trans community of librarians and the greater trans community. I held off on commenting because the MBLC has no authority on what programs libraries choose to hold for their communities. But since then, the political climate is evolving, and I realized that silence is a response – and not the response I wanted to give. People who felt marginalized before now feel even more threatened and fear for their rights. That’s something that requires all of us, the MBLC and other statewide agencies included, to think about how we support each other and the communities we serve.

There is no doubt that libraries are being tested. For years we’ve endured challenges to books, programs, and displays, in an attempt to dehumanize and “other” people and undermine the public trust in libraries. As librarians and library workers we understand that libraries are the cornerstone of democracy. Libraries are trusted institutions that provide accurate information and strive for balance in our collections and programming. These are the very reasons libraries find themselves under fire from people and groups who want to politicize what we do even though it’s nothing new — we’ve held the same standards for hundreds of years. As Governor Healey said so well in her speech at the Massachusetts Library Association conference this year: “it’s not the books that anger them, it’s the whole ethos of an inclusive democracy that libraries represent and strengthen.”  

As librarians and library workers we have experienced stress and pressure that has taken its toll and can make each of us feel isolated, but it needn’t be that way. The trans community are a reminder that we are lucky--within the library community we have incredible people who are willing to be a resource to us all. I understand that we’re not all on the same page and that some of us just want to do our jobs and not get involved, but when a challenge comes to your community I ask you to be willing, at the at the very least, to have conversations that leave assumptions behind and start with the basic understanding that we all have a stake in ensuring the rights of each other and the people we serve. 

That said, finding solutions to the pressures that libraries and librarians are facing isn’t the sole responsibility of one person, one group, or one organization. To that end, the Joint Task Force for Intellectual Freedom with representatives from the Massachusetts Library Association, Massachusetts School Library Association, Massachusetts Library System, and MBLC has reconvened. The topics the task force addresses include: meeting room use, programs and the First Amendment, legal aid, FOIA requests, and safety. In the weeks and months ahead, the MBLC will report out on the Task Force’s progress, but I invite members of the library community to reach out with questions and concerns in the meantime.

Agency Unit Updates

Business Office
· BEST program – see attached for a lengthier overview. The Commonwealth is replacing first the state finance system (MMARS), with a go-live date of July 1, 2025, and then the state HR/Payroll system (HR/CMS), currently in the procurement phase. I want to give a heads-up on this, as it will have a great impact on pretty much all Business Office processes, including any processing of funds. 
· The State Aid payments have been processed.
· Legal Counsel procurement update: we completed an RFR and selected a vendor to represent the agency as a Legal Counsel on an ad hoc basis, starting this month (December).
· Strategic Planning vendor procurement update: we received bids on the open RFR that was posted for our strategic planning consultant and are in the process of reviewing them, and will let the Board know when we’ve made a selection.

Communications
The Communications Team has been working on the following projects:
· Reviewing and revamping the public site for Empowered by Libraries and developing materials for libraries to use to participate in the campaign
· Reviewing and updating agency website
· Toolkit for outreach to users who speak a language other than English
· Reviewing the external survey results
· Video review for the librarian series

Library Advisory and Development

Perkins Access MBLC Web Accessibility Training
MBLC staff have been working with Perkins Access to conduct an accessibility assessment of our agency web site and consumer portal site. In addition to the assessment, Perkins Access kicked off a series of web accessibility training sessions in November. The sessions are designed to train MBLC staff in remediating current and future web accessibility issues on our web properties. The sessions have so far covered MS Word and Google docs, PDF remediation, and presentation platforms such as PowerPoint and Canva.

Federal Funding Road Show
To promote the upcoming Federal LSTA Grant round and the availability of E Rate funding members of the Library Advisory and development unit hit the road for in-person presentations in Plymouth, Woburn, and Hadley. The sessions also featured MBLC’s E Rate consultant Aleck Johnson from EdTech Strategies who reviewed E Rate funding categories, application deadlines, and application processes. A final virtual session that focused on LSTA grants was also delivered.

LSTA Grants of Interest Follow Up 
The Nest: On Monday, November 18th Gladys E. Kelly Public Library, Webster, held the grand opening of the Nest, a current LSTA funded project that is establishing a small business incubator in the Library that will offer a collection of tools, technology, resources, and community connections for entrepreneurs and small business startups. Lyndsay Forbes represented the MBLC and was one of the speakers that included Library Director Sondra Murphy, Assistant Director Evan Hale, and several town officials. Senator Ryan Fattman and Representative Joe McKenna also spoke and presented the library with a citation from the State House. The Nest held its first program that evening on Small Business Basics with the Center for Women and Enterprise

Franklin County Jail Eric Carle Museum Program: On November 13th Ally Dowds, Rob Favini and I joined Griswold Memorial Library Director Chelsea Jordan-Makely for a program at the Franklin County Jail on Whole Book Approach Storytime delivered by staff from the Eric Carle Museum of Picture Book Art. The program teaches incarcerated residents a method of reading aloud that encourages kids to be active participants in story time. Then, the incarcerated parents who participate in the workshop choose a picture book and send home a video of themselves reading it to the camera. This ongoing program was originally funded with an LSTA grant from the MBLC.

E Rate Update
Kate Butler represented Massachusetts at the annual COSLA + ALA State E Rate Coordinator 2024 Forum November 6th-8th in Nashville TN. The event attracted attendees from across the country to review the ins and outs of E Rate, share information on the services provided to assist our libraries, and network with our peers to build a solidarity of purpose and expertise that will help us navigate E-rate's rapidly changing and often frustrating landscape together.

Environmental Monitoring Program
The latest cycle of MBLC’s Environmental Monitoring (EM) program launched in October 2024 with 22 participating libraries planning to continuously assess 23 buildings and spaces over the next 12 months. 

Current cohort members will be actively monitoring for common collections care hazards. Ninety temperature, relative humidity (RH), and light sensors, as well as a small number of water leak and outdoor weather sensors, are being deployed in public, academic, and special libraries across the Commonwealth. In addition to supplying participating sites with monitoring equipment, Conserv, MBLC’s EM partner, is providing technical support, access to a cloud-based EM management and analysis app, sensor orientation sessions, topical webinars, a dedicated Massachusetts Libraries channel in their customer community portal, and access to a curated collection of preventative conservation educational resources.

State Programs

Director Activities
It was a pleasure to visit the following Western MA libraries with Commissioners Biancolo, Traub, Cherubini, and Chang this month: 
· Clark Art Institute Library
· Sawyer Library at Williams College 
· David & Joyce Milne Public Library in Williamstown
· Amy Bess and Lawrence K. Miller Library at Hancock Shaker Village
· Richmond Free Public Library
· Great Barrington Public Library, Mason Branch
· Stockbridge Library, Museum & Archives
· Austen Riggs Center Library & Archives 
· Monterey Library
· Archives at Jacob's Pillow
· Porter Memorial Library in Blandford

I ended the visits by attending the program at the Franklin County Jail mentioned earlier. It was a wonderful couple of days, and I truly thank the directors, staff, trustees, and volunteers we met for their warm welcome and their hospitality. I also want to thank Alex Reczkowski, Library Director at the Berkshire Athenaeum, for organizing all the visits and making sure we stayed on time and on track.

I’ve been working with a number of staff on several projects, including the Strategic Plan and Legal Services responses, a very large public records request, the legislative agenda, and other similar tasks. I had a great meeting with our liaison at the Institute for Museum and Library Services (IMLS) to talk about federal funds related to programming as well. She will be here in Massachusetts for an official site visit in March, so there will be many more details about that as it approaches. 


LEGISLATIVE REPORT

Rob Favini, Head of State Programs presented the following report:

Legislative Event Update
Worcester Public Library’s Stand with Libraries event scheduled for December 5, 2024, has been postponed. Stay tuned for a new date. 

The legislative Event season has begun! Libraries have started to schedule events for January through March 2025. For the latest event information please consult the MBLC 2024/25 Legislative Event Calendar. In addition to event dates and times, when we know which legislators are attending, you will be able to link to their profile pages. 

We are currently need Commissioners to speak at the following events:
· Friday, January 17, 2025, 7:45am: Leicester Public Library 
· Friday, February 7, 2025, 8:00am: Abbot Public Library, Marblehead
· Friday, February 7, 2025, 8:00am: Bigelow Free Library, Clinton
· Friday, February 14, 2025, Time TBD: Crawford Memorial Library, Dudley
· Friday, March 7, 2025, Time TBD: Andover Public Library

If you are able to attend and speak at an event you can add your name on the MBLC 2024/25 Legislative Event Calendar or contact Rob Favini.

Massachusetts Municipal Association Connect 361
As reported last month, the MBLC will again be staffing a booth (#0718) at the Massachusetts Municipal Association’s Connect 361 trade show and conference. The trade show hours run on Thursday, January 23, from 2:00-5:00pm and on Friday January 24, from 8:00am-4:00pm. 
If you are planning to visit the exhibit hall to spend time at the MBLC booth, or to explore and connect with other exhibitors please contact Rob Favini know to reserve an exhibit hall pass. The deadline to order a pass is December 20, 2024.

FY26 State Revenue 
A recent State House News Service article outlined law makers’ concerns looking ahead to the FY2026 State Revenue forecast. The House and Senate Ways and Means committees will have to agree on a state tax revenue estimate for FY26 by January 15th. That estimate serves as a building block for the Governor’s budget proposal that will be unveiled by January 22nd. 
The consensus is that the revenue estimate will be on the conservative side citing the following factors:
· The incoming administration’s economic policies impact on inflation, interest rates, and the economy in general
· A possible elimination of the $10,000 federal limit on deduction for state and local taxes known as the SALT cap
· Potential worsening geopolitical risks in the Middle East and the Russia-Ukraine conflict impacting energy prices
· Will the Federal Reserve continue to ease monetary policy?
There is not an expectation to change the remaining FY25 revenue estimate. 

CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF MUNICIPALITIES MEETING THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE FY2025 STATE AID TO PUBLIC LIBRARIES BASED ON ELIGIBILITY ESTABLISHED IN FY2025 FOR THE MUNICIPAL APPROPRIATION REQUIREMENT AND IN FY2024 FOR THE MINIMUM STANDARDS

Cate Merlin, Head of State Programs and Jen Inglis, State Aid Specialist, presented for certification 154 municipalities meeting the requirements for the FY2025 State Aid to Public Libraries program.

Ms. Merlin reminded the Commissioners that these awards are half payments.  The remainder is paid at the end of the grant cycle.  The total first half payments for the first group of municipalities is $3,978,912.09.

Commissioner Conrad moved and Commissioner Linehan  seconded that the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners certifies that the communities on the attached list have met minimum standards of free public library service and awards each a FY2025 Library Incentive Grant (LIG), a FY2025 Municipal Equalization Grant (MEG)and a FY2025 Nonresident Circulation (NRC) offset in the indicated amounts, totaling $3,978,912.09, and authorizes any additional FY2025 State Aid to Public Libraries disbursements that may be possible toward the end of the grant cycle.

	
	Commissioner Cherubini- Yes
	Commissioner Linehan- Yes 

	Commissioner Biancolo - Yes
	Commissioner Comeau- Yes- Abstained for Canton
	Commissioner Traub- Yes

	Commissioner Chang - Yes
	Commissioner Conrad- Yes
	Commissioner Vilas Novas- Yes



The motion passes. 

CONSIDERATION OF AN EXTENSION REQUEST BY THE JONES LIBRARY, AMHERST FOR THE DEADLINE TO SIGN A CONTRACT WITH A GENERAL CONTRACTOR TO MARCH 31, 2025. IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE 2015 MASSACHUSETTS PUBLIC LIBRARY CONSTRUCTION PROGRAM’S REGULATIONS, THE DEADLINE FOR THIS MILESTONE WAS JUNE 30, 2024, WHICH WAS EXTENDED AT THE TOWN AND LIBRARY'S  REQUEST TO DECEMBER 31, 2024

Chair Biancolo gave the following statement:

Before we vote on the next agenda item, I’d like to take a moment to recognize the incredible work of our building consultants. They head up our award winning construction program which in its 35 years has worked closely with communities on 250 successful projects, many of which have won awards for architectural excellence. Their guidance and expertise have strengthened the program and their work benefits residents and communities across the Commonwealth. They are frequent speakers at regional and national conferences because other states recognize that what we do in Massachusetts is outstanding. 22 libraries applied for the current grant round making it one of the most competitive we’ve ever had and that’s largely down to the building consultants whose work is guided by integrity, care and a deep understanding of the ways in which design can create public libraries that welcome everyone.

Director Amyot read the letter that was received from Austin Sarat, Jones Library Board of Trustees and Paul Bockelman, Town Manager of Amherst.

“With this letter, we are respectfully requesting a 12 week extension for the Jones Library Project deadline with a revised date of March 31, 2025.

On October 31, 2024, the Jones Library Expansion and Renovation project received bids from two General Contractors and remains within the existing bond cap of $46,139,800 already approved by Amherst Town Council.

This project is relying heavily on State and Federal funding. The Town of Amherst must complete its Section 106 Historic Preservation Review before it can move forward. To this end, the Town is working directly with the Massachusetts Historical Commission. This extension will allow the time required to complete this process.

We look forward to meeting with you in December in order to discuss this request.”

Sharon Sharry, Jones Library Director presented her letter to the Commissioners. 

This letter is in support of our request for an extension to our deadline to sign a contract with a General Contractor from December 31, 2024 to March 31, 2025.

Much has happened since last we met!  Thanks to the extension you gave us in June, we were able to spend the summer value-engineering the project, re-bidding, and receiving 2 General Contractor bids! The rebidding process shows we do have a financially viable project.

But because we are relying on Federal and State funding, and because of the historic status of the building, the Town of Amherst must complete an Historic Preservation Review before signing a contract with a General Contractor.  We were allowed to go out to bid in order to test the financial viability of the project, but signing a contract with a GC would be considered a “choice-limiting action” and would make us ineligible for the Federal and State funding. [Mass Cultural Council (MCC) requires this explicitly and the MBLC requires it implicitly by saying we must comply with all regulations.]

· As you know, we first submitted a Project Notification Form to the MHC in 2016 as part of our construction grant application.  MHC advised us to return for comment when our designs were further along.
· When we were awarded two Federal grants (NEH; HUD) in early 2023, the Library re-initiated contact with MHC by submitting an updated Project Notification Form in late 2023. MHC replied that they would await a federal determination.
· This summer, the Town of Amherst assumed the role of Responsible Entity to carry out this Review, and on October 1st issued an Adverse Effect findings letter, indicating that some components of the project will negatively impact the historic building.  For example, some interior walls will be removed to make the space accessible, two original stairwells will be removed to meet our Program space requirements, and the original 1928 windows will be replaced with energy-efficient, modern look alike windows.
· MHC concurred with the Adverse Effect finding in a letter dated November 1, 2024 and requested from us an Alternatives Analysis, demonstrating the process we used to avoid and minimize said adverse effects. The Town submitted this Analysis to the MHC on November 22, 2024. We now await MHC’s response to our analysis.
· The next step will be for the Town, Library, and MHC to negotiate terms to mitigate the unavoidable adverse effects.  This agreement will result in a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA).  Once the MOA is signed and accepted by the federal Advisory Council on Historic Preservation (ACHP), the Town can then complete HUD’s National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) certification.
· All along, Town and Library officials have sought guidance from the federal agencies and continue to communicate regularly.  All acknowledge this project is complex, both as an historic renovation and expansion, and with the overlapping requirements from multiple public and private funding sources.
· The extension we are requesting allows time for these necessary reviews so that we can receive over $2.4 million in promised funds.

Commissioner Comeau moved and Commissioner Traub seconded that the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners grants an extension of the deadline to sign a contract with a general contractor to the Town of Amherst for its library construction project for the Jones Library to March 31, 2025.

	
	Commissioner Cherubini- Yes
	Commissioner Linehan- Yes

	Commissioner Biancolo - Yes
	Commissioner Comeau- Yes
	Commissioner Traub- Yes

	Commissioner Chang - Yes
	Commissioner Conrad- Yes
	Commissioner Vilas Novas- Yes



The motion passes.


REPORT FROM MASSACHUSETTS LIBRARY SYSTEM

Betsy Meaden presented the following report to the Board.

Strategic Initiative 1
MLS ensures its services are sustainable, prioritize member needs, and equitably serve all member types.

	Goal
	Actions
	Measurement of Success
	Monthly work towards goal

	MLS ensures service value to all member types.
	MLS will create new avenues for active member engagement, including task forces, class leaders, and project engagements.
	MLS will report to member libraries on an annual basis the number of active member engagements.
	Changes made by the new School Library Membership Policy are being implemented.

Sarah Sogigian and Rob Favini (MBLC) launched their 2023 Road Trip program 

Two Masscat public library members (Huntington and Becket) have signed contracts to join C/WMARS, with support from MLS.

	MLS will continue to strengthen its partnerships and collaborations to allow MLS to focus on what it does uniquely well.
	Utilizing the newly created partnership policy and process, MLS will explore possible partnership work with the Library for the Commonwealth and other organizations.
	MLS will report to member libraries on an annual basis the value of their partnerships.
	We launched the five-part webinar series with ALA on intellectual freedom topics. Three webinars occurred in February with 176 participants at the live events and 94 views of the recordings. Two additional webinars will occur in March. Recordings of the webinars will be available for 18 months.

We continued working with MBLC and other organizations to host a webinar series on mental health supports and libraries. One webinar occurred in February and two will occur in March.

Staff from MLS, MBLC, public libraries, and other New England state libraries began the Touchpoints for Libraries train- the-trainer program to teach the Touchpoints program to Massachusetts library staff. The training will continue in March.

We continued working with other New England states on this year’s Summer Summit, to help libraries prepare for the youth and adult summer library program. The event is scheduled for March 31.

	New services will be designed to deliver the greatest statewide impact, able to expand and contract due to available funding and need.
	MLS will evaluate current, new, and proposed services using a new internal service review process.
	MLS will ensure that services are able to expand and contract due to available funding, need, and capacity.
	



Strategic Initiative 2
MLS empowers leaders to emerge at every level of library service, connecting staff throughout the stages of their careers.

	Goal
	Actions
	Measurement of Success
	Monthly work towards goal

	MLS promotes excellence and continuity by providing professional development, conversation, and community around leadership.
	Together with our partners, MLS will lead the planning of learning opportunities on leadership and management topics and ensure networking options in our engagements.
	MLS will report to member libraries on an annual basis the leadership and management learning opportunities hosted and the reflection from participants.
	We scheduled a series of four workshops with the Employers Association of the NorthEast on HR topics relevant for libraries (employment Law, interviewing, performance management, and documentation skills). They will take place March through May.

We are working with EANE to schedule four community chats on HR related topics.

	Leadership, professional development, and networking opportunities will have flexible offerings in order to include participants from various library types, library sizes, and resources.
	MLS will explore the creation of grants and/or scholarship opportunities to support member library staff in their professional development work.
	MLS will report to member libraries on an annual basis the number of opportunities available, awarded, and the reflection from participants.
	We launched the Language Learning Grant program and approved 20 applications in February.



Strategic Initiative 3
MLS will take the lead in facilitating important conversations, and support member-facing initiatives focused on DEI: diversity, equity, inclusion, accessibility and social justice.

	Goal
	Actions
	Measurement of Success
	Monthly work towards goal

	MLS will integrate the core values of diversity, equity, inclusion, accessibility and social justice into its policies, practices, procedures, and programs.
	Utilizing learnings from our work last year, MLS will continue its review of documents, resources and practices to ensure they align with core values.

In partnership with trusted experts, MLS will begin an accessibility audit of MLS services.
	MLS will demonstrate both increased resource allocation as well as substantive, visible progress in representation throughout MLS services.
	

	Following the lead of trusted experts, MLS will build awareness in using the DEI tenets with member library staff to identify and eliminate barriers to inclusive library services.
	Utilizing established services, MLS will showcase member libraries that are using the core values of DEI within their communities.
	MLS will report to member libraries on an annual basis the DEI learning opportunities hosted and the reflection from participants.
	




REPORT FROM LIBRARY FOR THE COMMONWEALTH

Sarah Jackson presented the following report:

Boston Public Library Visitors Experience Department Update: 
The Boston Public Library (BPL) is inviting visitors to explore its historic spaces through a new, dynamic digital visitor guide now available on Bloomberg Connects, a free arts and culture app created by Bloomberg Philanthropies. The guide offers unique insights into the nearly one million square feet of history, architectural treasures, and modern spaces found within the Central Library in Copley Square. The guide is accessible for both on-site and virtual visits, bringing the BPL’s spaces to life through immersive photo and audio features. 

The guide, which is free to use, features an audio tour of artistic and architectural highlights of the Central Library, as well as behind the scenes and staff favorites tours. We're especially excited about the app's capabilities to reach new audiences: the guide is screen-reader friendly and includes transcripts for all audio content and alt-text for all images, translations of all of the content are available in more than 40 languages. 

There is signage posted throughout the building (primarily at service desks) with QR codes for visitors to access the guide directly. Patrons can also download the app from anywhere in the world: search "Bloomberg Connects" in the app store on any smartphone or tablet. Once the app is installed, search "Boston Public Library" for our guide. 
The BPL press release is here: https://www.bpl.org/news/boston-public-library-unveils-digital-visitor-guide-with-audio-tour-for-enhanced-in-person-and-virtual-experiences/
Interview with WBZ is included in this story: https://wbznewsradio.iheart.com/content/boston-public-library-launches-new-audio-tour/

Community Learning Department: 
SkillMill Update (follow up from November’s report): 
SkillMill is a leading skilled trades training program developed by Interplay Learning. Its award-winning digital training simulations develop on-the-job skills quickly and efficiently, building better careers and better lives for the essential skilled trades. 

Once a patron has access to the courses – they will have on-demand access to the entire SkillMill course library, including videos and simulation courses in HVAC, plumbing, electrical, facility maintenance and more.  Courses cover beginner to advanced content and the catalog is ever-expanding with new courses and features continuously being released. In addition, Interplay Learning is one of only two online training partners approved by NATE, and can prepare the user to sit for any NATE Certified HVACR Professional-5 Exam on their chosen pathway to certification. Patrons can earn continuing education credits by completing certain courses within the SkillMill platform.

To-date, we’ve had 361 users since offering the program and out of those users, 87 total courses have been completed.

Excel High School Update (follow-up from November’s report):
Excel Adult High School program – a clarification of the term “scholarship” that was mentioned in the November report: the library and/or the Excel Adult High School uses the term more for “access” or “seats” to the program. When a patron applies for, and is awarded, a “scholarship” to Excel Adult High School, they’re essentially awarded the opportunity to enroll into the program itself and become an active student – and will remain an active student as long as they pass the 30 day probationary period.  This is not a direct ‘scholarship’ and no funds are passed between patron and library or Excel directly;  the BPL uses some LFC funding to pay for access to the program by providing seats. 

Digital Commonwealth Update: 

Hosted collections added:
· Boston Public Library - Clinton Daily Item (16,438 items; issues of the daily newspaper from 1908-1965)
· Boston Public Library - Medieval and Early Renaissance Manuscripts (8 items; calendars, genealogies, and religious texts from the 11th-16th centuries)
· Cary Memorial Library - The David Reiner Papers (495 items; documents from the Lexington Civil Rights Committee and the Lexington/Boston Fair Housing Federation from the 1960s)
· Greenfield Community College - The Conservative Rebel Interviews (3 items; oral histories of Greenfield, Massachusetts recorded from 1979-1982)
· Greenfield Community College - GCC Oral History Interviews (7 items; oral histories of Greenfield, Massachusetts recorded from 1975-2024)
· Hubbard Memorial Library - Hubbard Memorial Library Local History Collections (231 items; photographs of Ludlow landmarks and buildings from the late 1800s and early 1900s)
Harvested collections added:
No harvests in October
Stats:
Item views: 137,355
Total item-level records: 1,332,232
Total hosted items: 649,137

STAFF SERVICE PINS

Maureen Amyot, Director presented pins to the following staff for their years of service.

· Aparna Ramachandran
· Tanesha Deane
· Lilli Sutton
· Jen Inglis
· June Thammasnong
· Sue Faiella
· Jaccavrie McNeely

PUBLIC COMMENT

Deborah Lang Froggatt, MA School Library Association presented the following update. 

1. Follow up letter to Senator Cyr, response 11/18/24
· Constructed Legislation Proposal Elements
· First four are unfunded Mandates as recommended by Oliviera’s aide in meeting with Georgina Trebbe MSLA Advocacy Chair.
· Cyr’s office  responded 11/18/24
· Sent to Senator Lewis; responded 11/26/24
· Seeking a sponsor

2. Literacy Launch Meeting 11/20/24
· MSLA leadership and Tom Moreau, Asst. Sec. for Policy and Planning Executive Office of Education
· Disappointing - already met with educational groups, not school library reps. 
· Two cohorts for PRISM: Partnership for Reading Success - MA:

3. Staff & Curriculum; 2. No curriculum.
· Will include on application survey that if there is a School Librarian in the district, how would they be involved in PRISM implementation
· MSLA Reps. on Summer Professional Development        
                                                                               
4. DESE Interim Commission Russell Johnston Meeting: January 15, 3 p.m.

Residents of Amherst spoke about the Construction vote. 

OLD BUSINESS

There was no old business.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 11:31 A.M.
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